
10298 Federal Register / Vol. 68, No. 42 / Tuesday, March 4, 2003 / Notices 

OFFICE OF THE UNITED STATES 
TRADE REPRESENTATIVE 

Determinations Under the African 
Growth and Opportunity Act

AGENCY: Office of the United States 
Trade Representative.
ACTION: Notice.

SUMMARY: The United States Trade 
Representative (USTR) has determined 
that Rwanda has adopted an effective 
visa system and related procedures to 
prevent ulawful transshipment and the 
use of counterfeit documents in 
connection with shipments of textile 
and apparel articles and has 
implemented and follows, or is making 
substantial progress toward 
implementing and following, the 
customs procedures required by the 
African Growth and Opportunity Act 
(AGOA). Therefore, imports of eligible 
products from Rwanda qualify for the 
textile and apparel benefits provided 
uner the AGOA.
DATES: Effective March 4, 2003.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
William Jackson, Director for African 
Affairs, Office of the United States 
Trade Representative, (202) 395–9514.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The 
AGOA (Title I of the Trade and 
Development Act of 2000, Pub. L. 106–
200) provides preferential tariff 
treatment for imports of certain textile 
and apparel products of beneficiary sub-
Saharan African countries. The textile 
and apparel trade benefits under the 
AGOA are available to imports of 
eligible products from countries that the 
President designates as ‘‘beneficiary 
sub-Saharan African countries,’’ 
provided that these countries: (1) Have 
adopted an effective visa system and 
related procedures to prevent unlawful 
transshipment and the use of counterfeit 
documents; and (2) have implemented 
and follow, or are making substantial 
progress toward implementing and 
following, certain customs procedures 
that assist the Customs Service in 
verifying the origin of the products. 

In Proclamation 7350 (Oct. 2, 2000), 
the President designated Rwanda as a 
‘‘beneficiary sub-Saharan African 
country.’’ Proclamation 7350 delegated 
to the USTR the authority to determine 
whether designated countries have met 
the two requirements described above. 
The President directed the USTR to 
announce any such determinations in 
the Federal Register and to implement 
them through modifications of the 
Harmonized Tariff Schedule of the 
United States (HTS). Based on actions 
that Rwanda has taken, I have 

determined that Rwanda has satisfied 
these two requirements. 

Accordingly, pursuant to the 
authority vested in the USTR by 
Proclamation 7350, U.S. note 7(a) to 
subchapter II of chapter 98 of the HTS 
and U.S. note 1 to subchapter XIX of 
chapter 98 of the HTS are each modified 
by inserting ‘‘Rwanda’’ in alphabetical 
sequence in the list of countries. The 
foregoing modifications to the HTS are 
effective with respect to articles entered, 
or withdrawn from warehouse for 
consumption, on or after the effective 
date of this notice. Importers claiming 
preferential tariff treatment under the 
AGOA for entries of textile and apparel 
articles should ensure that those entries 
meet the applicable visa requirements. 
See Visa Requirements Under the 
African Growth and Opportunity Act, 66 
FR 7837 (2001).

Robert B. Zoellick, 
United States Trade Representative.
[FR Doc. 03–5052 Filed 3–3–03; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 3190–01–M

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

Federal Motor Carrier Safety 
Administration 

[FMCSA Docket No. FMCSA–2002–13411] 

Qualification of Drivers; Exemption 
Applications; Vision

AGENCY: Federal Motor Carrier Safety 
Administration (FMCSA), DOT.
ACTION: Notice of final disposition.

SUMMARY: The FMCSA announces its 
decision to exempt 33 individuals from 
the vision requirement in the Federal 
Motor Carrier Safety Regulations 
(FMCSRs).
DATES: March 4, 2003.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: For 
information about the vision 
exemptions in this notice, you may 
contact Ms. Sandra Zywokarte, Office of 
Bus and Truck Standards and 
Operations, (202) 366–2987, Department 
of Transportation, 400 Seventh Street, 
SW., Washington, DC 20590. Office 
hours are from 7:45 a.m. to 4:15 p.m., 
e.t., Monday through Friday, except 
Federal holidays.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Electronic Access 
You may see all the comments online 

through the Document Management 
System (DMS) at: http://dmses.dot.gov. 

Background 
On December 12, 2002, the FMCSA 

published a Notice of its receipt of 

applications from 33 individuals, and 
requested comments from the public (67 
FR 76439). The 33 individuals 
petitioned the FMCSA for exemptions 
from the vision requirement in 49 CFR 
391.41(b)(10), which applies to drivers 
of commercial motor vehicles (CMVs) in 
interstate commerce. They are: Michael 
D. Archibald, Howard K. Bradley, Kirk 
G. Braegger, Daniel L. Butler, Ambrosio 
E. Calles, Sandy Clark, Jose G. Cruz, 
Everett A. Doty, Donald K. Driscoll, 
Donald J. Goretski, Alf M. Gronstedt, 
David R. Gross, Thomas L. Hall, 
Raymond G. Hayden, Harry P. Henning, 
Bruce G. Horner, Jeffery S. Lathrop, 
Tommy R. Masterson, Daniel A. 
McKeon, Ralph J. Miles, William R. 
New, Kirby G. Oathout, Ronald F. 
Prezzia, Joseph J. Rettenmeier, Thomas 
C. Rylee, Stanley B. Salkowski III, 
Wolfgang V. Spekis, James A. Stoudt, 
Michael G. Thomas, Brian S. Thompson, 
William H. Twardus, Ronald J. Watt, 
and Dale R. Wheeler. 

Under 49 U.S.C. 31315 and 31136(e), 
the FMCSA may grant an exemption for 
a 2-year period if it finds ‘‘such 
exemption would likely achieve a level 
of safety that is equivalent to, or greater 
than, the level that would be achieved 
absent such exemption.’’ The statute 
also allows the agency to renew 
exemptions at the end of the 2-year 
period. Accordingly, the FMCSA has 
evaluated the 33 petitions on their 
merits and made a determination to 
grant the exemptions to all of them. The 
comment period closed on January 13, 
2003. Two comments were received, 
and their contents were carefully 
considered by the FMCSA in reaching 
the final decision to grant the petitions. 

Vision And Driving Experience of the 
Applicants 

The vision requirement in the 
FMCSRs provides: 

A person is physically qualified to 
drive a commercial motor vehicle if that 
person has distant visual acuity of at 
least 20/40 (Snellen) in each eye 
without corrective lenses or visual 
acuity separately corrected to 20/40 
(Snellen) or better with corrective 
lenses, distant binocular acuity of at 
least 20/40 (Snellen) in both eyes with 
or without corrective lenses, field of 
vision of at least 70° in the horizontal 
meridian in each eye, and the ability to 
recognize the colors of traffic signals 
and devices showing standard red, 
green, and amber (49 CFR 
391.41(b)(10)). 

Since 1992, the Federal Highway 
Administration (FHWA) has undertaken 
studies to determine if this vision 
standard should be amended. The final 
report from our medical panel
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